S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th January 2023 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
Mr Price announced that after serving as Chairman for the past twelve years he had decided that he would not be seeking re-election and would like to pass the role on to someone new, however, he would be pleased to stay on as a Parish Councillor.

Mr Narborough proposed a vote of thanks to Mr Price, and said that it is not an easy job, he said that Mr Price had given up a lot of his time dealing with various matters over the years.
All members agreed that Mr Price had done an outstanding job and thanked him for his hard work.
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, and County Councillor Mr N Daubney

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th December 2022, with two minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour, they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks and Mr Reynolds declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Daubney: No Report
Borough Councillor Nockolds: See attached report.

Cllr Nockolds commented that Mr Price had been a good leader of the Parish Council and thanked him for his work involved in opposing the Incinerator at Saddlebow and for his work with the Knights Hill appeal.
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Mr Price referred to Cllr Nockolds circulated report and the Borough Council’s campaign to encourage residents to recycle food waste, he said that very few people had resumed use of the food caddies after the service was temporarily halted due to Covid.

Cllr Nockolds said that the food waste is sent away and used to produce clean electricity, and for fertiliser, reducing the need to put chemicals on the land.

With no further questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

Borough Councillor Middleton: No Report
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, wished to provide one or two updates. 

The Pond: He reported that he had been to look at the drains at the Pond and said that the levels are good, and the water is flowing well.

Mrs Cornwell explained that following the sad deaths of four children on a frozen lake just before Christmas, Mr Reynolds had suggested that she should make enquiries as to whether we are doing all we should to avoid such circumstances.

She explained that she had met with Mr Nathan Johnson, who is in charge of Open Spaces at the Borough Council, to look at the Pond and see if we can make any safety improvements.  
After the meeting, it was decided that the Rescue Ring should be relocated to a more central position, so it can reach the whole of the Pond, and that additional signage is put up.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she has already organised for two new signs, one to be sited at the main Pond Entrance and the other for the opposite side. She explained that the signage will state: No Swimming, No walking on Ice, Emergency Contact details, including the postcode for the area (PE30 3LD) and the “What 3 Words” location as – (drops recitals prove).
Mr Peter Lee has been to look at one or two issues as the result of vandalism which had arisen, and it is hoped that when he comes to carry out the remedial work, he may be able to relocate the Rescue Ring and install the new signs.
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Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Johnson has provided her with the Borough Council’s Open Water Policy for our information. 
Hedges:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the hedges at the Allotments and at Nursery Lane had been cut and were looking good, he added that he had spoken to the operatives and had thanked them for doing a good job.
Request for Advertisement Sign at Low Road:  Mr Narborough explained that he had been approached by the Landlord of the Swan Pub regarding the possibility of placing a sign on the Low Road fence highlighting the various food offers which are available at the Pub.
Members discussed the situation and said that the Parish Council does not allow permanent signs on the fencing at Low Road, and anything put up needs to be authorised and are only allowed to stay for one week, comment was made that due to the commercial nature of the signs they would be inappropriate.   After further discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council does not give authority for the advertisement signs to be placed on the Low Road fencing, this was seconded by Mr Price, with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Finance
Mr Jordan informed members that a Finance Committee meeting had been held on Thursday 5th January 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. He confirmed that all councilors had been invited to attend this meeting, to discuss the three-quarter year accounts, the budget for 2023/2024 and to accept the Precept.

The three-quarter year accounts: Mr Jordan explained that prior to the meeting, all members had received a detailed printout of the finances and said that the figure in the spend column should be approximately three quarters of the Budget. 

Mr Jordan confirmed that he and Mrs Cornwell had looked at all the figures and had felt that things are generally on course, several one-off costs have been paid as well as £120,000.00 in stage payments to the builder for the Meeting Room Extension; this figure will be taken from the Parish Councils Reserve Funds.

Mr Jordan confirmed that bearing in mind these two factors, the nett total of £145,115.43 against a Budget of £99,965.00 is good. 
With no questions, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the three-quarter year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
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The proposed Precept for 2023/2024: Mr Jordan stated that members of the Finance Committee had also looked at the Budget for 2023/2024.

He explained that he and Mrs Cornwell had spent a lot of time looking at the figures and had subsequently put together a budget for consideration, which incorporated all the requests put forward by the Assets Committee and the requests from the Wootton Park Committee. 

He said that some of the figures are known and can be easily projected such as wages and various contracts; however, other items such as Cemetery Fees are more difficult to predict. He added that the final figure has come out at an increase of 9.46% which is £9,460.00 on this current year.

Members were happy with the proposed figures and the total precept figure of £109,425.00 (An increase of £9,460.00 on this current year). Mr Jordan stated that this will amount to £64.17 (an increase of just over £5.00) per Band D household per year.

Mr Jordan proposed that the budget figure of £109,425.00 for 2023/2024 should be accepted, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with all members in favour.

It was confirmed that Mrs Cornwell will complete the necessary form to request the Precept from the Borough Council. 
To approve the following documents: Mr Jordan stated that at the Finance Committee Meeting, four financial documents had also been looked at as follows:
SWPC Operational Risk Assessment Mr Jordan referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been no additions, however, two minor amendments had been pointed out. 
SWPC Financial Risk Assessment Mr Jordan referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments.  
Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control Mr Jordan referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments. 
Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit Mr Jordan referred to the circulated document and confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments.
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With all members happy with the documents, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should adopt the SWPC Operational Risk Assessment, with two minor amendments, the SWPC Financial Risk Assessment, the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control, and the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Parish Office Extension:  Mr Jordan stated that work on the Meeting Room Extension is going well, the external concrete slope will be laid on Friday.

The Garage space is to make an ideal Filing store for the archives, with an insulated ceiling and Air Conditioning.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she hopes to submit a CIL Application to the Borough Council within the next two weeks under the Community Facilities heading. It is hoped that money can be applied for to fund the cost of an Air Conditioning Unit for the garage/store, Carpeting, new tables, some heavy-duty shelving, the cost of a new kettle and toaster, crockery and cutlery for the new Meeting Room Extension which will benefit the Community.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had contacted Cllr Nockolds asking for a letter of her support which can be submitted with the application.

Cllr Nockolds asked if the new Garage / Filing Store area would provide the right atmosphere to preserve the Parish Council’s documents.

Mr Jordan stated that it would, the documents are mainly Planning related which need to be kept dry, clean, and tidy.

Cllr Nockolds enquired how far back the documents go.

Mrs Cornwell said that she was unsure, as some of the documents are still filed in old suitcases.

(Clerk’s Note: Some Financial Documents dating back to 1927 have been located).
Cllr Nockolds stated that the Parish Council could contact Gary Tuson at the Norfolk Records Office for advice, she added that he also offers a storage box making facility which may be helpful and save space.

She added that the Filing Store was a good reason to apply for CIL Funding, especially if residents are encouraged to come and visit to look at the documents.

Members thanked Cllr Nockolds for her advice.
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Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for December 2022 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Report with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

Allison Homes (Larkfleet) Development – Planning Committee Meeting:   Mr Bland was pleased to report that following the Borough Councils Planning Committee meeting held on 9th January 2023, the Committee had supported the three Parish Councils objections and unanimously rejected the Allison Homes proposal to alter condition 13 of the agreed planning. 
It was explained that Allison Homes was seeking to allow development to commence on the first phase of 30 homes without first providing the agreed roundabout. 
Members wished to pass on their thanks to Mr David Goddard for attending the meeting and speaking on behalf of the three Parishes (North and South Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils), they also wished to thank Cllr Nockolds and the Borough Council Planning Committee for supporting us.

Mrs Banks enquired whether Allison Homes can appeal the decision, it was confirmed that they could.

Allison Homes (Larkfleet) Development – Street Naming: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Allison Homes (Larkfleet) Development and stated that a list of suggested Street names had been circulated to all members as follows:

Shakespeare




PD James
Sewall





Smallwood
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Browne




Richman
George Borrow



Hamond
Rider Haggard



Orton
Rendell




Colman
It was suggested that as the Parish does not generally have “Streets”, all names could be associated with Grove, Drift, Close, Road, Way, or Crescent. 

With all members happy, Mrs Cornwell stated that she would put the list forward to Allison Homes.

Policy No meeting
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Junior School: - No Report
Wootton Park: – No report 
South Wootton in Bloom: – No Report
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:
Safer Programme 

Newsletter 




   
 Info
BCKL&WN


Help with the Cost of Living

   
   “
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
166

ECS Computers

           Toner Cartridges
          1040.40
167

ESPO




Village Hall Gas Nov

  58.50

168

HMRC



            Contribution Dec 22
            907.94
                  169                 Lammiman Electrical Ltd                   Fit Socket for CCTV Pav

  74.00

                  170                 Anglian Water                                    Allotments Water

184.87

                  171                 K & M Lighting Services                    S/Lighting Maint – Jan

499.19

                  172                 CGM
                                            Spray St Marys Wall

264.60

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
173

Quooker


          V Hall Hot Water Tap Service
194.99

174

A10 Pest Control

          Allotments


  54.00

175

ECS



          Online Backup & Email

188.04
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Bank balances as at 30.12.2022
Community Account
      

     
          148,911.88
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                     0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                           0.00
Total                                                                                                 £148,911.88
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.40pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th February 2023, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
14th February 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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